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Home  Model Legislation  Energy, Environment, and Agriculture
Resolution in Opposition to EPA’s Regulation of Greenhouse Gases from
Mobile Sources
 
Whereas, in Massachusetts v. EPA, the U.S. Supreme Court found in a 5-4 decision
that Massachusetts had been harmed by global warming, that EPA has the authority
to regulate greenhouse gases under § 202 of the Clean Air Act, and that EPA has
failed to justify its decision to not already regulate greenhouse gases;
 
Whereas, the alleged harms found by the Supreme Court cannot reasonably be
“anticipated to endanger public health or welfare”  as required by § 202 of the
Clean Air Act (§ 202 regulates emissions from new vehicles):
 
• The rise in carbon dioxide and greenhouse gases is not linked to a decline in
welfare or public health—indeed, quite the opposite is true. While carbon dioxide
levels have risen from 0.03 percent of the earth’s atmosphere in pre-industrial
times to 0.04 percent of the earth’s atmosphere today,  temperatures have risen
just 1°F since the end of the Little Ice Age a little over 100 years ago. During the
warming of the past 100 years, global GDP has increased 18-fold, average life span
doubled, and per capita food supplies increased even though population almost
quadrupled.
 
• The Supreme Court cited a “precipitate rise in sea levels”  as a harm caused by
an increase in greenhouse gas levels. However, global sea level is rising at a pace
of less than 6 inches per century, which is consistent with the rate of sea level rise
that has been occurring since the end of the last ice age epoch 15,000 years ago.
Moreover, the rate of sea level rise has been decreasing during the past 50 years. 
Furthermore, in Massachusetts and other places in the United States it is difficult to
discern a threat to public health or welfare from sea level rise. The value of
waterfront real estate has dramatically increased, even as sea level has risen.
 
• The Supreme Court stated that “rising ocean temperatures may contribute to the
ferocity of hurricanes.” However, scientists at the National Hurricane Center (NHC)
have documented that hurricane activity is no higher now than in decades past.
“[W]e don’t see any new trend. There’s no link to global warming that you can see
at all,” NHC hurricane expert Chris Landsea reports.  Also, the latest computer
models show global warming will cause more wind shear, which restricts the
formation of hurricanes.  Furthermore, November 2006, the World Meteorological
Association released a statement reflecting their consensus opinion on the possible
link between hurricanes and global warming. They stated that “no firm conclusions
could be made on this point” and that “no individual tropical cyclone [hurricane]
can be directly attributed to climate change.”  
 
• The Supreme Court cited “the global retreat of mountain glaciers, reduction in
snow-cover extent, the earlier spring melting of rivers and lakes”  as harms. It is
difficult to see how those events “endanger public health or welfare” as required by
§202 of the Clean Air Act. Consider the opposite—advancing glaciers, increase in
snow-cover extent, later spring melting of rivers and lakes. Those all sound like
greater dangers to public welfare.
 
• The warming temperatures and increased precipitation of the 20th century have
resulted in moister soil and less frequent and less severe drought than in centuries
past.  Scientists have likened the warmer, moister conditions of the 20th century to
“literally becoming more like a garderner’s greenhouse.” 
 
• The Supreme Court cites the spread of disease as a harm caused by global
warming. But diseases such as malaria have become less prevalent in the United
States as temperatures have increased. In the 1940s, malaria was endemic in 36
states, including Washington, Oregon, Montana, Minnesota, Ohio, New York, and
New Jersey, as well as in the Netherlands and England.  The reason that malaria
was eradicated in the United States is because we used better medicine and
insecticides to combat it. As Bjorn Lomborg explains, “malaria is a disease that is
related strongly to economic development and weakly to climate change.”
 
• Hotter temperatures by themselves will not “endanger public health or welfare.” 
The direct impact of climate change is fewer deaths due to heat than to cold. In the
United States this means 175,000 fewer deaths per year.
Whereas, the Supreme Court noted that in 1999 the American automobile fleet
“accounts for more than 6% of the worldwide carbon dioxide emissions,”  However:
 
• By 2004 the U.S. light duty vehicle fleet only was responsible for 4.2 percent of
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• By 2004 the U.S. light duty vehicle fleet only was responsible for 4.2 percent of
global emissions.  And if the entire country was to implement California’s carbon
dioxide regulation on motor vehicles, it would reduce the temperature by 0.01°C by
2100 —far too small of an amount to be measured, let alone affect climate in any
way.   

• Instituting California’s carbon dioxide regulations as a remedy to combat climate
change is no remedy at all because it would provide zero environmental benefits.
 
Whereas, the language of other sections of the Clean Air Act such as § 111
(regulating emissions from stationary sources), § 108 (creating a list of criteria air
pollutants), § 109 (requiring EPA to establish National Ambient Air Quality Standards
(NAAQS)), and § 110 (compelling states to develop State Implementation Plans to
comply with NAAQS) are substantially similar to § 202; therefore, if EPA regulates
carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gas emissions under § 202, it will be forced,
through litigation, to regulate greenhouse gases from stationary sources, leading
the absurd result of having states trying to reduce global ambient levels of carbon
dioxide emissions through State Implementation Plans. 
   
Therefore, be it resolved that because of the aforementioned lack of evidence that
human-caused emissions of greenhouse gases will “endanger public health or
welfare” as required by §202 of the Clean Air Act, the American Legislative
Exchange Council urges EPA to not make an endangerment finding under § 202 of
the Clean Air Act and regulate greenhouse gases from mobile sources.  
 
Be it further resolved that that until and unless Congress enacts new statutory
language clarifying and specifying EPA’s legal and regulatory obligations with
respect to carbon dioxide under the Clean Air Act, EPA should refrain from further
deliberations on a possible endangerment finding regarding carbon dioxide
regulation under § 202 of the Clean Air Act.
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15.  John R. Christy, Report 27 April 2007.
16.  Id.
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This Resolution expresses opposition to the 2007 decision Massachusetts v. EPA by the U.S. Supreme Court (which has a substantial majority of judges chosen by Republican presidents).  In that case, twelve states and several cities brought suit to force the EPA to regulate carbon dioxide and greenhouse gases as pollutants. The Court held that, because the EPA has statutory authority to regulate air pollutants from vehicles that "endanger public health and welfare," it must be able to regulate carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gas emissions because they lead to climate change, which "endanger public health and welfare."  This resolutions uses straw arguments and other rhetoric to dismiss climate change concerns.




